MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday

June 20, 2006

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday, June 20, 2006, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice President; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell; Mr. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney; Mr. Richard Goodall; Mr. Joshua Michael; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; and Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. 

Dana Murray, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, substituted for Elizabeth Kameen, Esq. who was on vacation.  Ms. Murray and the following staff members were present:  Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

	CONSENT AGENDA

GOOD NEWS ANNOUNCEMENT

MOU BETWEEN USHYEE AND MSDE
	Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 12) 

Approval of Minutes of May 23-24, 2006 

Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)

Budget Adjustments for May 2006

Selection of National Board Candidates for 2006-2007 Fee Incentive Program

Dr. Grasmick recognized the following MSDE employees who have each provided 40 or more years of state service:

· David R. Evans, Division of Certification and Accreditation

· Nancy S. Grasmick, Office of the State Superintendent

· Michaele “Jean” Jackson, Division of Rehabilitation Services

· Margaret Penhallegon, Division of Certification and Accreditation

· Miriam Silverman, Division of Student, Family and School Services

Dr. Root presented each with a Governor’s Citation in recognition of their service milestone.

Dr. Grasmick also recognized the following Department employees who have continued their education while working and recently been awarded a Bachelor’s degree or higher:

In the Division of Business Services, Budget Office

· Sharon Sanford received her Masters of Business Administration from Walden University 

In the School and Community Nutrition Program

· Ahn Ei Sweeney received a nationally recognized accreditation as a Registered Dietician through the American Dietetic Association 

· Christi Tyson received a nationally recognized accreditation as a Registered Dietician through the American Dietetic Association 

In the Division of Rehabilitation Services

· Dina Wiley received her Masters of Science Degree in Human Services Administration from the University of Baltimore 

· Deborah Smith received her Bachelor of Arts Degree in Human Services Administration from the University of Baltimore 

· Rita Chapman received her Bachelor of Science Degree in Psychology from the University of Baltimore 

· Barbara Toon received her Bachelor of Science Degree in Applied Psychology / Alcohol and Drug Abuse Counseling from Coppin State University 

In the Division of Instruction – Office of Athletics

· Greg LeGrand will receive his Masters in Education, School Improvement and Leadership, from Goucher College in August 

In the Office of Human Resources

· Kamese Fogg received her Bachelor of Arts in Early Childhood and Elementary Education from the College of Notre Dame. Dr. Grasmick reported that Ms. Fogg will become a teacher at Hebbville Elementary School in the Baltimore County Public School System in the fall. 

In the Division of Early Childhood Development

· Rochell Brooks received her Bachelors Degree in Psychology and Counseling from Sojourner-Douglass College

· Paulette Roberson received her Bachelors Degree in Early Childhood Education and Psychology from Coppin State University 

In the Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning

· Jennifer Messina, at the Maryland Correctional Training Center, received her Masters Degree from University of Maryland University College.

· Vanessa Tyson, at the Baltimore City Juvenile Justice Center, received her Masters Degree from UMBC

· Denise Butts, at Hickey Detention, received her Masters Degree from the College of Notre Dame

· Alisha Moody, at Hickey Detention, received her Masters Degree from the University of Baltimore. 

The Superintendent said “I am very proud of these MSDE people who never stopped learning.”

Dr. Grasmick introduced Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning. Ms. Oliver introduced Roger A. Campos, Chairman, U.S. Hispanic Youth Entrepreneur Education; Luis Borunda, Founder and Deputy Secretary of State; Juan Torrico, Executive Director of USHYEE; and Diana Velasquez, college student and Outreach Coordinator for Hispanic Youth Symposium. 

Mr. Campos congratulated and thanked the State Board for participation in this partnership.

Mr. Borunda explained that the Hispanic population is the largest minority group in the United States today.  He said that Maryland, being a pro active State, will become a national model as a result of this partnership.  Mr. Borunda provided a film documentary of the second USHYEE Symposium held last year.  He said that, with the help of corporations, government agencies and non-profit organizations, the USHYEE Symposium brings together Hispanic high school students from across the State for educational workshops, career development and planning, financial aid and scholarship opportunities.  He said the third Symposium will be held on July 13-15, 2006 at the University of Maryland, Baltimore County.

	MARYLAND ASSOCIATION OF STUDENT COUNCIL’S YEAR END REPORT

2006 MARYLAND SCHOOL ASSESSMENT (MSA) RESULTS

SOCIAL STUDIES VOLUNTARY STATE CURRICULUM

COMAR 13A.12.01.05 (AMEND) GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR PROFESSIONAL CERTIFICATES

COMAR 13A.12.01.12 (AMEND) REINSTATEMENT OF A CERTIFICATE

REQUEST FOR AMENDMENT TO ORDER TO CORRECT DEFICIENCIES IN THE OPERATION OF THOMAS O’FARRELL YOUTH CENTER

EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENED

HEARING

RESTRUCTURING PLANS

CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN FOR BCPSS

ANNUAL CAPITAL BUDGET AND FIVE-YEAR PROGRAM AND CAPITAL GRANT PROJECT REQUESTS

PERSONNEL APPOINTMENTS

COMAR 13A.02.06.02 (AMEND) GENERAL FINANCIAL AID TO LOCAL SCHOOL SYSTEMS

COMAR 13A.08.01.01 (AMEND) STUDENTS – GENERAL REGULATIONS

COMAR 13A.08.02.01 & .07 (AMEND) STUDENTS – STUDENT RECORDS

COMAR 13A.11.08 (AMEND) WORKFORCE AND TECHNOLOGY CENTER

PUBLIC COMMENT

OPINIONS

CHARTER SCHOOLS VIDEO

RECOGNITION OF RICHARD STEINKE

RECOGNITION OF MEMBERS RETIRING FROM STATE BOARD SERVICE 


	In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Mr. Borunda explained that the greatest obstacle the organization must address is identification of Hispanic students.  He invited all Board members to attend the Symposium at which Nancy Grasmick will be the keynote speaker.  Board members signed a Memo of Understanding to seal the partnership between USHYEE and MSDE.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Shawn Stelow, Director, Youth Development Branch, Division of Student, Family and School Support, who stated that membership in the Maryland Association of Student Councils (MASC), is “civic education in action.”  She reported that the Howard County Board of Education recently voted to give voting status to its student representative to the Board.  Ms. Stelow introduced Kevin Tervala, current President of MASC, who outlined the various conferences and lobbying activities conducted during the 2005-5006 school year.  Mr. Tervala introduced the two nominees running for the position on the State Board of Education, Ms. Shaakira Raheem from Albert Einstein High School in Montgomery County and Mr. Brian Frazee from Thomas Stone High School in Charles County.  He also introduced the newly elected officers of MASC:  Aditi Srivastav, Magruder High School in Montgomery County; Arly-Lian Costa, Magruder High School in Montgomery County; Grayson Wise, Rock Hall Middle School in Kent County; and Hayley Jones, Liberty High School in Carroll County.  He noted that MASC increased the involvement of middle school students this year.  Mr. Tervala also congratulated Mr. Michael, the current State Board representative, for his effective representation this year.

Ms. Stelow introduced Kim O’Kane from Washington County, who will serve as the new Executive Director for MASC.

Dr. Grasmick thanked Ms. Stelow and Mr. Tervala for their hard work and dedication to the students in Maryland.

The Superintendent introduced Mr. Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Assessment and Accountability, to provide the 2006 Maryland School Assessment (MSA) results.  She informed the Board that the Department received a letter dated June 12, 2006, which stated that Maryland is one of two states to have an assessment system fully approved by the U.S. Department of Education. 

Mr. Heath reported that this is the fourth year of progress made in closing the achievement gaps among majority and minority students.  He noted, however, that there are some areas in the State where there is very little progress made in this area.

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Mr. Heath said that the seven schools in Baltimore City that were selected for takeover by the State did poorly, even declining in some areas. He reported that more than 75 percent of teachers in those seven schools do not meet the standard of “highly qualified teachers.”  Several Board members commented on the importance of leadership development in the schools in Maryland to advance the goals set by the NCLB.

Dr. Grasmick noted that Maryland’s overall graduation rate for Hispanic and Asian students is first in the nation and sixth in the nation for African-American students.  She also noted that Baltimore City ranks 49th among 50 states in its graduation rate for minority students.

Mr. Disney stressed the need to share the results of this report with members of the Maryland General Assembly to apprise them of the problems regarding meeting the NCLB requirements and closing the achievement gap among minority students in Maryland. 

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Mr. Heath said that his Division is working on setting up a student tracking system with a unique student ID.  He said that the Department is currently working with the University of Maryland and six school systems to set up this system and that by the 2007-2008 school year all school systems should have the tracking system implemented.

Dr. Grasmick said that the Department has forged a strong partnership with the Middle Schools Association to refine initiatives that will move the middle schools forward.  She also said that the Department is working with colleges and universities to provide specific certification for middle school teachers.  Dr. Grasmick said that a Task Force on Middle Schools has been formed to look at specific initiatives to improve middle schools in Maryland.  She also said that, in regard to leadership development, there will be increased funding for leadership development initiatives next year.

Mr. Tufaro asked that Mr. Heath provide the Board with a correlation between positive and negative factors that impact schools for a future discussion by the Board.  Dr. Allen suggested the use of public libraries and religious buildings to provide study areas for students and Mr. Michael stressed the need to support teachers in the education process. 

Dr. Root noted that principals should have a choice in selection of staff and the option of extending the school day and the school year.  He thanked Mr. Heath for his presentation.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction; and Dixie Stack, Director, Curriculum, Division of Instruction.  Dr. Seremet thanked the Board for their leadership and input into the draft Social Studies Voluntary State Curriculum provided to the Board in January.  She reminded the Board that they received a copy of the curriculum and vocabulary which showed the changes that had been made since the document was first introduced to the Board.

Dr. Grasmick recommended acceptance by the State Board of the VSC for Social Studies.

Mr. Tufaro, Mr. Michael and Ms. Cooper thanked Dr. Seremet for incorporating their concerns and ideas into the new document.

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board accepted the Social Studies Voluntary State Curriculum.  (In Favor – 12) 

Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation. Dr. Smeallie reported that the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB) voted to grant permission to publish amendments to the regulation governing the acceptability of credits presented with application for a professional certificate.  He said that the proposed amendment will allow individuals to utilize appropriate credit taught; under current regulatory language, acceptable credit is limited to that which is earned.

Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that it has the option of requesting a Joint Committee Meeting with PSTEB if it has substantive concerns about the proposed amendment.

Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board voted to support PSTEB’s action in granting permission to publish the proposed amendment to COMAR 13A12.01.05 General Requirements for Professional Certificates.  (In Favor – 12) 

Dr. Smeallie reported that the Professional Standards and teacher Education Board (PSTEB) voted to grant permission to publish a proposed amendment to the regulation governing reinstatement of a professional certificate to address existing dissonance in certification requirements for those educators possessing valid certification and experience from another state who have never held a Maryland teaching certificate and those who have.  He said that this revision will address an existing barrier to attracting qualified and experienced educators to Maryland from other states.

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board voted to support PSTEB’s action in granting permission to publish a proposed amendment to COMAR 13A.12.01.12 Reinstatement of a Certificate.  (In Favor – 12) 

Dr. Grasmick asked Dr. Smeallie and Virginia Cieslicki, Chief, Nonpublic Schools Approval Branch, Division of Certification and Accreditation, to update the Board on actions taken by the Thomas O’Farrell Youth Center (TOYC) in response to a Notice to Correct Deficiencies sent by the Board in February 2006.  She said that she is recommending that the Board:

1. Amend the February 28, 2006 Notice and Order to North American Family Institute, Inc. (NAFI) to Correct the Deficiencies in the operation of the TOYC by extending the period for TOYC to demonstrate full compliance during an onsite monitoring visit by December 31, 2006;

2. Provide notice to NAFI that failure of the school to demonstrate full compliance during the onsite monitoring may result in the State Board issuing to NAFI and Order to End Operations of TOYC as provided by State law.

In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Sheri Meisel, Superintendent of Education, Department of Juvenile Services (DJS) explained that two very important events occurred to change the path in which the school was headed: a new contract is being procured for an education provider to begin in July and financial support to the programs has been dramatically increased. 

Dr. Smeallie said that he feels that the increased funding and the significant technical assistance being provided by the DJS will provide the necessary corrective actions to be taken in the school.

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the Superintendent’s recommendations.  (In Favor – 12) 

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mrs. Bell, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous approval, the Board met in closed session on Tuesday, June 20, 2006, in Conference Room 1, 8th floor of the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  All Board members were present, including Dr. Grasmick.  In attendance were  Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dick Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board. Assistant Attorneys General, Demetria Titus, Valerie Green, and Dana Murray were also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:35 p.m.  (In favor – 12)

The State Board authorized the issuance of three opinions:

►  Mark Harrison v. Calvert County Board of Education – appeal of one day in-school student suspension for violation of cellular telephone policy

►  Robert & Jennifer Nisson v. Calvert County Board of Education – contest of the local board’s decision to deny admission to the Honors Program

►  Southpointe Arundel LLC v. Anne Arundel County Board of Education – dispute over local board’s adoption of a school utilization chart

The State Board deliberated the following appeals:

►  Robert & Ann Brado v. Montgomery County Board of Education – dispute over educational plan

►  Caroline County Bus Contractors Association, LLC v. Caroline County Board of Education – challenge to local board decision to not readjust amount paid to Appellants for increased fuel costs

►  Marcia Martin v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – appeal of employee demotion/reassignment

Deputy Principal Counsel, Dana Murray, updated the Board on the request for clarification and reconsideration from Baltimore City in the Imagine Belair Edison Charter School Decision.

Dr. Grasmick updated the Board on Baltimore City, Prince George’s County and local leadership changes.

Dr. Root led a discussion with the Board regarding two personnel issues – candidates for State Board President and Vice-President, and staff evaluations.

The Executive Session ended at 1:50 p.m.

The State Board meeting reconvened at 2:10 p.m. 

Dr. Grasmick recognized Christell Ross, delayed due to traffic conditions this morning, who received her Masters Degree in Education from Regents University in Alexandria, Virginia 

Once again, Dr. Grasmick praised the efforts of staff who continue their educational pursuits while fulfilling a full time career in the Department.

Mr. Disney acknowledged the work of Delegate Bennett Bozman of the Eastern Shore and State Senator John Arnick from Baltimore County, both of whom recently passed away.  He described both men as being extremely supportive of children in Maryland. 

Dr. Root announced the hearing on COMAR 13A.09.10.01, .02 and .18 Educational Programs in Nonpublic Schools and Child Care and Treatment Facilities.  Dr. Root reported that no one signed up to present testimony on this amendment and that the Board may take action on this proposal at its meeting on July 18-19, 2006.  The hearing was closed.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Ann Chafin, Director, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, Division of Student, Family, and School Services; Teresa Knott, Coordinator, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch; and Dr. John E. Deasy, Chief Executive Officer, Prince George’s County Public Schools.

She reminded the Board that in February, the Board approved the Alternative Governance Plans for Restructuring for schools in Baltimore County and Prince George’s County.  Dr. Grasmick recommended Board approval of the full School Improvement Plans with Alternative Governance for the following schools:

Andrew Jackson Middle

John E. Howard Elementary

Thomas Johnson Middle

She reported that James Madison Middle and Longfields Elementary exited school improvement status during the review process.

Ms. Chafin reported on actions taken by the Prince George’s County Public Schools (PGCPS) to address the concerns of the State Board.  She said that rigorous reviews were held with each school and feedback on necessary revisions was communicated to the school system.  She said that executive summaries from each of the schools’ plans are provided and recommended for approval.

Dr. Deasy thanked Dr. Grasmick for providing him an excellent orientation to the issues facing the Prince George’s County Public School System and for MSDE’s support of the system.  He discussed the activities of the newly-hired Turn-Around-Specialist and acknowledged the work of Deborah Mahone and Dr. Tompkins for their assistance in this endeavor.
In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Deasy introduced the principals of Thomas Johnson Middle, John E. Howard Elementary and Andrew Jackson Middle who reported on the various extra-curricular activities being offered in the schools.

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the full School Improvement Plans with Alternative Governance for the following schools:  Andrew Jackson Middle; John E. Howard Elementary; and Thomas Johnson Middle.  (In Favor – 12) 

Dr. Grasmick explained that the Plan for Woodlawn Middle School in Baltimore County would be recommended for approval at the July Board meeting since the Baltimore County Superintendent of Schools was unavailable to attend this meeting.

The Superintendent introduced Dr. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Support and Ann Chafin to provide an update on the status of the 2006 Corrective Actions for the Baltimore City Public School System (BCPSS) adopted at the March 29, 2006 meeting of the Board.

Ann Chafin reviewed a summary of the corrective actions for BCPSS with the commonalities between BCPSS Plan and the original directives and MSDE staff recommendations.  She explained the MSDE staff recommendations, which are categorized as Acceptable; Partially Acceptable and Not Acceptable.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services; and Steve Brooks, Chief, Budget Branch, Division of Business Services; to discuss the Annual Capital Budget and Five-Year Program and Capital Grant Project Requests.

She also introduced Mr. John Lang, Director, Division of Business Services to discuss renovations and improvement plans for the State Education Building.  Mr. Lang explained that the building, built in 1911, has inadequate lighting, heating and air conditioning systems as well as inadequate space for the Department.  He said the renovation project should span approximately five years beginning with the restoration of the exterior of the building to its original design. He said a draft of the initial project is expected in July. 

Ms. Clapsaddle introduced Mr. John Sondheim of the Enoch Pratt Free Library to discussed two funding requests for the State Library System.

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mrs. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the FY 2008 Capital Budget and the Five-Year Program and the Capital Grant Project.  (In Favor – 12) 

Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, would be retiring this month.  She recommended Ms. JoAnne Carter to fill this position and asked Ms. Carter to say a few words on her behalf.

Ms. Carter thanked the Board and Dr. Grasmick for their encouragement and assured them that she would continue the important work of this office.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the appointment of Ms. JoAnne Carter as Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration.  (In Favor – 12) 

Dr. Grasmick then recommended that Ms. Ann Chafin fill the position of Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Support vacated by Ms. Carter.

Ms. Chafin thanked Dr. Grasmick for her confidence and support.

Upon motion by Dr. Queral seconded by Mrs. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the appointment of Ms. Ann Chafin to the position of Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Support.  (In Favor – 12) 

Dr. Grasmick introduced Marcia Lathroum, Specialist, School Counseling, Division of Student, Family, and School Support, who presented the Board with proposed amendments to the Maryland Student Records System Manual which was last revised in April 2005.  Ms. Lathroum said that since that time a number of statutory and regulatory changes occurred which impact the Manual. 

Dr. Grasmick recommended State Board adoption of the technical changes to the Manual and the attendant COMAR changes.

There was discussion about how school systems address attendance issues differently and the impact this has on schools meeting Annual Yearly Progress (AYP) in attendance.  Dr. Grasmick reported that this topic was very controversial among Superintendents as they deliberated this item.

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Grasmick suggested that her staff could meet with school superintendents to procure parameters which would make reporting absences consistent among all school systems.  She suggested deferring action on this item until July at which time she could provide the Board with the response of the local superintendents. Board members agreed to postpone action on this item until the July Board meeting.

The Superintendent introduced Robert Burns, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Rehabilitation Services, to review proposed amendments to the regulations for the Workforce and Technology Center.

Mr. Burns reported on substantive changes made at the Center and that no public comment was received subsequent to publishing the proposed revisions to regulations.

Upon motion by Mrs. Bell, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board adopted the proposed amendments to the regulations regarding the Workforce and Technology Center.  (In Favor – 12) 

Dr. Root explained procedures by which the Board hears public comment and introduced the following persons who requested time to discuss the Voluntary State Curriculum for Health Education.

· Chris Grewell

· Jim Kennedy

Ms. Murray announced the following Opinions:

· #06-20 Mark Harrison v. Calvert County Board of Education – (affirmed the local board)

· #06-21 Robert and Jennifer Nisson v. Calvert County Board of Education -- (affirmed the local board)

· #06-22 Southpointe Arundel LLC v. Anne Arundel Board of Education (granted local board’s motion to dismiss)

Dr. Grasmick introduced Mr. Patrick Crain, Director, Office of School Innovations; Mr. David Arnett, Coordinator, Office of School Innovations; and Ms. Joni Berman, President, Maryland Charter Schools Network. 

Mr. Crain gave a brief update on Charter Schools in Maryland. He reported that currently there are fifteen Charter Schools in operation in Maryland and that eight more schools are expected to open for the 2006-2007 school year in Baltimore City, Prince George’s County and Harford County.  He said Charter Schools are currently serving approximately 5000 students. 

Ms. Berman explained that a video was made to educate Maryland citizens about Charter Schools, describing them as “Public Schools of Choice.”

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Mr. Crain reported that parental involvement is required for students to attend Charter Schools.  He explained that students are selected by lottery since there are more applicants than space available in the schools.

The video was shown to Board members who thanked the staff for their hard work.

Dr. Grasmick noted that Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, is retiring after thirty years of excellent service to MSDE.  She described him as “an articulate speaker” and thanked him for the contributions he has made to public education.  She and Dr. Root presented Mr. Steinke with a Certificate of Recognition.  Board members also thanked him and noted his passion for education.

Mr. Steinke thanked the Board and Dr. Grasmick for their support during his tenure and said that together they can “make schools the most exciting place to be.”

Dr. Root reported that JoAnn Bell would be retiring from State Board service after eight years.  He reported that Mrs. Bell has served in many positions at the State and local levels and thanked Mrs. Bell on behalf of the Board and the Department for her many contributions.  Dr. Root expressed the Board’s appreciation for her insight and said they will miss her.

Mrs. Bell said, “I will always be grateful to the people of this Department and Nancy Grasmick. I thank you from the bottom of my heart.” Dr. Root presented Ms. Bell with a farewell gift from the Board.

Dr. Root explained that Mr. Josh Michael, student representative to the State Board, will be vacating this position and thanked him for his insight throughout the year.

Mr. Michael thanked the Board for accepting him as a voting member and described his tenure as very rewarding.  Dr. Root presented Mr. Michael with a farewell gift from the Board.

With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous approval, the Board meeting adjourned at 5:55 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary/Treasurer



	
	


NSG/rms

APPROVED:  July 18, 2006

PAGE  
8

